
BOARD MEETING AGENDA SUBMITTAL 

TO: GCSD Board of Directors 

FROM: Peter Kampa, General Manager 

DATE: February 11, 2025 

SUBJECT: Agenda Item 4D: Notice of the Filing of the Hardrock 
Groundwater Test Well Project Notice of Completion with the County 
of Tuolumne     

RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
Staff recommends the following action: 
Your Motion to Approve the Consent Calendar Recognizes the Filing of the Notice of 
Completion for the Hardrock Groundwater Test Well Project. 

BACKGROUND: 
The Groveland Community Service District (Groveland CSD, GCSD) provides potable 
water services to the surrounding community. The Groveland CSD’s primary water source 
is the Hetch Hetchy Reservoir located in Yosemite National Park on the Tuolumne River. 
Hetch Hetchy is also the principal water source for the City and County of San Francisco 
and a number of other utilities in the San Francisco Bay Area served by the City and County 
of San Francisco. Water flows from Hetch Hetchy through the Mountain Tunnel, a tunnel 
just south of Groveland into Priest Regulating Reservoir. GCSD obtains water from the 
Mountain Tunnel prior to and upstream of Priest Regulating Reservoir at two locations. 
These locations are the Big Creek Shaft/Water treatment Plant (WTP) (the most upstream) 
and the Second Garrotte Shaft/WTP.  
In addition to the primary water source, GCSD also has a secondary or Alternative Water 
Supply (AWS) source. The AWS water source is Pine Mountain Lake. The District 
installed in 2003 a trailer mounted water treatment plant in PML to be able to provide water 
to the Community during outages of the Mountain Tunnel. The AWS WTP was intended 
to be a portable WTP. 
During severe drought conditions, the Second Garrote WTP and the AWS WTP would not 
have enough capacity to supply water to the entire service area during maximum day 
demand. For this reason, the Groveland CSD is proposing a new groundwater well that will 
supply water to the Big Oak Flat and Tank 5 service areas during severe drought conditions. 
The introduction of this groundwater well will reduce the demand that has to be supplied 
from Second Garrote and the AWS systems and will increase fire resiliency. For this 
reason, two hard rock groundwater test wells were drilled and tested to determine the 
available groundwater capacity. The Tank 5 site produced 120 gpm and the AWS WTP 
site produced 30 gpm. A supplemental project will be completed in the coming months to 
install the well pump, piping and controls needed to be able to utilize the available 
groundwater at the Tank 5 site.   



 

The installation of the Project’s scope of work has been completed per the plans and 
technical specifications prepared for the project, with modifications made through change 
orders. AM Consulting Engineers, Inc. attended a final walkthrough of the project site to 
verify that the project had been adequately completed.  
Based on the findings during the final walkthrough, the Hardrock Groundwater Test Well 
Project can be accepted and deemed complete. Resolution 47-2023, attached, authorized 
the General Manager to file the Notice of Completion.  
   
FINANCIAL IMPACT 
There is no Fiscal Impact associated with filing the Notice of Completion. 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  

1. Notice of Completion 
2. Tank 5 Well Completion Report 
3. AWS WTP Completion Report 
4. Resolution 47-2023  
  

 






















	BOARD MEETING AGENDA SUBMITTAL

